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Consolidation Review Task Force – Organization and Operations Committee 
Meeting Minutes
March 12, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance: Elaine Brown (Chair), Sam Mousa, Wyman Duggan, Kelli Wells (arr. 9:58)
Also: 
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:14 a.m.
Chairwoman Brown called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. Ms. Brown thanked the members of last week’s panel for their good work in helping to refine the recommendations

Risk Management
No changes to the suggested recommendations as distributed.

Capital Improvement Process
No changes to the suggested recommendations as distributed. The City Treasurer is very close to finishing the requested listing of all authorized but unfunded CIP projects and promised to provide that to the committee today. Wyman Duggan requested that the committee report specifically make mention of the fact that the Task Force was assured in August or September of 2013 that the list was readily available but still has not received it.
Contract Management
No changes to the suggested recommendations as distributed.
Procurement
Mr. Mousa advocated that no change be made in the number of protest opportunities available in the Procurement Code as advocated by Greg Pease, the City’s Chief of Procurement in his presentation several meetings ago. The committee agreed to recommend that no change be made in the current protest procedure.
Mr. Mousa noted that the 2013 Florida Legislature passed a law amending Chapter 287, Florida Statutes, allowing developers to make unsolicited proposals for public/private partnerships to governmental entities and recommended that the Procurement Code be amended to implement the provisions of that law at the City level. Mr. Duggan added that bills are pending in the 2014 Legislature to make such unsolicited proposals confidential for a time under the Public Records Law and to authorize state colleges and universities to utilize the unsolicited proposal system. Mr. Mousa explained how the unsolicited proposal process works under the new statute. The committee agreed to recommend an amendment to the Procurement Code to authorize an unsolicited proposal process in Jacksonville.
Internal service charges
The committee recommended that #1(a) be clarified to provide for continued internal service charges to City enterprise funds, which need to operate as business units and account fully for their costs and revenues.
The committee recommended that #2(a) be clarified to provide for the reports of direct and indirect costs by each department be made on an annual basis.

The committee recommended that #3(a) be amended to strike “memorandums of understanding” and replace with “contracts”; to delete “and constitutional officers” throughout; to delete the requirement that agreements be detailed; and to exempt charges by the Office of General Counsel from the service contract provision.
Special Taxing Districts
No changes to the suggested recommendations as distributed.
Jacksonville Public Library
No changes to the suggested recommendations as distributed.
Boards and Commissions
No changes to the suggested recommendations as distributed.
Employee Health
Kelli Wells was asked to review the proposed recommendations and to send any comments or suggestions for revision to Damian Cook for distribution to the full committee. Mr. Duggan noted that the City Council has just appointed a special committee to study the concept of a City employee on-site primary care clinic system which will likely serve as the vehicle for exploring the Task Force’s recommendation in this area.
Budget
The committee discussed what, if any, departments or agencies should be allowed to keep any budget savings for their use rather than having the balance swept into the City General Fund at the end of the fiscal year. Currently the Supervisor of Elections is authorized by the Ordinance Code to keep his budget savings. The Sheriff has asked for and received permission to retain savings in the last 2 fiscal years. The committee debated the incentives for departmental savings versus consequences for failure to meet budget. 
The committee discussed the pros and cons of attempting to implement a zero based budget system. It has been suggested in the past and attempted for a limited number of departments on a one-time basis but has never been adopted or continued as a regular practice in part because of the time, effort and resources involved in the process. The group discussed the possibility of subject one department per year to the zero-based budget process, which would serve as its base budget thereafter.
Recommendation: the committee recommended that the City utilize a zero-based budgeting process for one department per year, potentially utilizing personnel from the Finance Department or an outside contractor to do the detailed budget analysis that is required.
The committee discussed the difficulty of determining a definition of “balanced budget” that would define what a mayor would be required to submit to the City Council each year. The difficulty comes in distinguishing between a truly unbalanced budget (revenues do not equal expenditures) and one that is technically balanced, but in a way that is unpopular or unusual and of questionable validity. 

Recommendation: the committee recommends that the Charter be amended to increase City Council vote to override a Mayoral veto of a budget line item from a simple majority to a 2/3 majority.
Recommendation: the committee recommends that the Mayor be required to certify, on a quarterly basis in conjunction with the quarterly budget summary report, that the administration is in compliance with the departmental employee caps.
Recommendation: the committee recommends that the Police and Fire Pension Fund establish its assumed rate of return for budget preparation purposes by a date to be determined by ordinance.
The committee discussed what it heard in several presentations to the full Task Force about how the Mayor’s Budget Review Committee (MBRC) operates with regard to the budget preparation and prioritization process, which appears to be different in the present administration than in years past. The committee decided to make no recommendations with regard to the operation of MBRC and its relationship to the budget process.

Meeting Adjourned:  11:40 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 

    3.12.14   Posted 12:00 p.m.
Tapes:
Organization-Operations-Budget Committee meeting – LSD  
   3.12.14
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